TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




OCTOBER 24, 2019
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz, Gail Nicholsen, Heidi Butler, John Zaccaria, Eric Vaughn, Kurt Goettsche, Natasha & Drew Shuster, Janine Soule and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Councilman Donald Murray, Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie & Delaware Engineering John Brust
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 9, 2019 TENTATIVE BUDGET WORK MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.

THE MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 10, 2019 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was not present.

2.APPLICATIONS FOR ADDITIONAL EDU’s: Iris Arbuckle, 52 County Route 21, Windham, Tax Map #78.00-5-30 (inside sewer district) has paid the $50 application for one edu single family residence, hook up fee to town sewer system will be $3,500.00 plus a meter will be required.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one absent; Leo Flecken, Trailside (subdivision awaiting planning board approval), Windham, Tax Map #95.00-1-11.12 (inside sewer district) has paid the $50 application fee for one allocated edu. A meter is required. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent; Leo Flecken, Trailside (subdivision awaiting planning board approval), Windham, Tax Map #95.00-1-11.12 (has two lots outside sewer district) has paid the $50 application fee per lot outside the sewer district for one edu per single family residence, hook up fee to town sewer system will be $5,000.00 plus a meter will be required per lot. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.
3.WILLIAMSON LAW BOOK COMPANY Annual Software Support Contract-Water/Sewer Billing Software (11/01/19 through 10/31/20) Water District will be billed $529.50 and Sewer District will be billed $529.50.  A motion to approve the contract and to have the Supervisor sign 
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the contract was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.
4.WORKSHOP on the Greene County Natural Resource Inventory (NRI): October 29 @ 6:30-8:30pm in Coxsackie or a Public Workshop on November 6 @ 6:30-8:30pm in Acra.  They are offering the opportunity for municipal officials and volunteers to learn how to use this new planning tool.  The event is free. Participants are eligible to receive two credit hours on October 29, 2019.  Councilman Peters would like to pass this onto the Planning Board members for their yearly four hours of credit that is needed to be member.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.
5.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #35 OF 2019:  A group of 12 properties in the Town of Windham Sidewalk District are delinquent in sidewalk payments.  The amount of $1,321.32 is to be included in the Tax Rolls as a charge against the real properties.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one absent.  TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #36 OF 2019: A group of 110 properties in the Town of Windham Sewer District are delinquent in sewer payments.  The amount of $23,514.96 is to be included in the Tax Rolls as a charge against the real properties.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one absent.   
6.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #37 OF 2019: In review this resolution is to reaffirm and clarify the current salary of the Town Clerk which included a modest raise from the previous year as well as the inclusion of the stipend amount of $600.00 due to the duties of the Registrar of Vital Statistics-P.S. being combined back into the Town Clerk’s responsibilities. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #38 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District Accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent. GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #21OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Funds Accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.  HIGHWAY FUND RESOLUTION #7 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Highway Fund Account.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.
7.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was not present.  Davia has sent a memo to the Board that she would like permission to hire two new employees.  The applications for each of the following have been provided for the Board’s review.  Edward Brandt, is a paramedic with years of experience and has worked for the Town of Windham in the past and has moved back into the area.  Power Kemmy, is an advanced EMT with experience working in a variety of EMS systems.  A motion to approve to hire the two named above was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.  Davia has sent the following memo to the Board for their review.  This is more information from the last meeting, October 10, 2019. “I called and spoke with Joni Ryan at Occupational Services for EmUrgent Care. I asked her what the procedure is if an employee tests positive during the screening - she stated that the donor is notified first then the company/agency and at that point it is up to the company/agency how they choose to handle it. An employee can have screening done 7 days a week (including holidays) from 9am until 6pm preferably, but they are open until 9pm. Since Windham Ambulance only has one crew on daily it is difficult to pull someone from the shift to have them go for testing. She suggested that the agency decide how often it would like the employees tested, she said usually yearly and when the employees name comes up that they are given 48 hours to complete the test. (Heroin, opiates and marijuana will show up in a urine test at 48 hours).” This information was passed along to the Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington.  He would like to review the information and will get back to the Board with his review.
8.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. The highway dept is busy changing from summer to winter.  The Autumn Affair went well with the use of the traffic sticks.  The park has been winterized. The highway plans on doing some blacktop patching prior to the winter that will be done with the shared services program from various 
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towns; Town of Cairo, Durham, Prattsville and maybe another town to help.  All the annual reimbursements have been filed for Chips, Paving New York and Extreme Winter Recovery; the estimate reimbursement will be about $135,000-$140,000 that we will get back from the State of New York.  Doyle Security was here to do their yearly full inspection of the security alarm at the highway garage.  They have submitted a quote. Doyle Security has provided a proposal quote for the highway building: for a smoke detector in new records room and a smoke detector replacing the existing heat detector for earlier detection of a fire, conduit work, supplies and labor.  Proposal quote price is $670.00. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.  Last year’s winter weather was tough on the highway dept we are starting to service our plows and have come across a few things that need to be fixed before the next winter season.
9.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present. Last Saturday the Windham PD was at the shooting range, it was well attended and special thanks to Durham PD for opening the training to us.  Two officers missed the range; however, they can have them reschedule for a make-up day as soon as possible.   This Saturday, October 26, 2019 is National Drug Take Back Day.  The Windham PD will be at the Windham Pharmacy @ 10am-2pm. They will take any kind of pill medication; no liquids or needles will be taken.  This Saturday & Sunday, the two recruits will be doing vehicle training one of our vehicles will be there for their use at the Academy.  The Chief is interested in the same drug screening program as the ambulance, as his department has trouble meeting the scheduled times.  Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington would like to suggest setting up a committee with the three departments heads on the drug screening program for discussion and he would like a few of the Board members to meet to discuss what is needed.
10.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker attended the Schoharie Watershed Advisory Committee (SWAC) meeting on October 23, 2019.  Not sure if anyone knows this we received “SWAC funding in 2010 and 2014 for the Windham Path; as well as stormwater retrofitting at the bottom of Mitchell Hollow Road behind the houses above the Methodist Church and the Creamery Pond fields…It is part of the DEP agreement with the City to provide funding for various sources like streambank erosion and stormwater retrofits, as well as highway…At this time no applications were submitted because they are at the end of a funding cycle. This is the second funding cycle. This cycle started in 2008 and Councilman Walker has been on this board since then.  A new funding cycle full funded will start January 1, 2020”.  One of the biggest problems is people are not aware of this funding.  Grant rounds start March 15, 2020 and September 15, 2020.  Once applications are submitted it is up to SWAC to approve or disapprove.  Councilman Walker just wanted to make sure everyone is aware of the stream management issues. Councilman Peters is working on the budget for next year regarding the highway dept. He would like to be able to set some money aside from this current budget to the next budget season, incumber it based on one or two quotes. Either use that incumber money to more money down on the plow we all agreed to for next year or look at a different piece of equipment.  He is working on the details with Gary. Councilman Van Valin doesn’t have a lot to report on.  He does like to report on the different committees he is on this time of year. However, Councilman Murray is absent tonight for any discussion. Supervisor Pelham would like to reschedule the November 28, 2019 meeting as this falls on Thanksgiving Day.  The Board has approved to reschedule that meeting to Tuesday, November 26, 2019 @ 7pm.  A motion to approve the date change was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.  Doyle Security has provided a proposal quote for the town hall.  The Board would like to better review and table this proposal quote. Gary was briefed really quickly on the weakness of the town hall, “there is not a lot of fire protection or warning”. That was a big concern from the Inspector on the inspection. A motion to approve tabling the proposal quote for further review was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one absent. The Supervisor has reminded the Board of the public hearing for the Budget Hearing that is set for 6:45pm on November 14, 2019.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Eric Vaughn would like to know if the Leo Flecken property has been approved for town sewer and town water.  Supervisor responded, the town sewer was approved in this meeting and the Water Meeting is next. Leo Flecken is on the agenda.  John Zaccaria lives on 79 Siam Road, Windham is concerned about the water run-off that has caused a problem on his property.  He has brought photos to show the Board. Supervisor 
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Pelham and the Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington will meet with John to review the water run-off problem.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS October 24, 2019 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #20-G contained vouchers #775-807, totaling $20,344.54 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #20 contained vouchers #220-237, totaling $16,459.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman              Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #20 contained vouchers #276-287, totaling $8,562.55 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #22-P for General contained 10 claims, totaling $7,772.26 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.  Ambulance payroll contained 18 claims; totaling $13,700.26 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent. Police payroll contained 3 claims; totaling $3,137.76 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #22-P contained 6 claims, totaling $9,664.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #22-P contained 1 claim, totaling $74.55 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.

The meeting adjourned at 7:27 pm on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.
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